Main Issues Report Meeting

16th December 2010 at Mowbray Hall Powmill

The meeting was opened by Sandy Morrison.

Apologies were received from Councillors Robertson and Baird.

Councillor Mike Barnacle gave a comprehensive presentation on the current position as he saw it. The point of the meeting was to compare the findings of the Long Term Strategy Group with the Main Issues Report. The consultation ends on the 14th February and all comments have to be in by then. Tayplan will be published in May/June 2011 and the proposed Local Plan will be published in December 2011.

Future growth is projected to be 22% which is neither desirable nor sustainable and takes no account of the current economic climate.  Population in Kinross-shire has grown by 25% and in Crook of Devon and Kinross by 42% over the last 20(?) years. The local development plan will be finalised in 2014 and this delay will leave the Council open to attacks from developers.

Q4 asks about housing density on arable land. The Strategy group response is that we should not be building on high quality agricultural land.

840 houses have been allocated in the Report to Kinross-shire – 75% in Kinross and Milnathort and 25% in the landward area. Sites B&D in the Kinross/ Milnathort map should be deleted be deleted from the plan as they extend the village of Milnathort too far into the countryside and erode the separate identity of Kinross and Milnathort respectively.

Councillor Barnacle could find no reason why small settlements should not have settlement boundaries and believed that Cleish, the Lomond hills, the Ochils and the River Devon should be designated as Local Landscape Areas.

The Main Issue Report Options for the landward area.

Option 1.  20 to 30 houses should be built in each Blairingone, Powmill, Scotlandwell and Wester Balgeddie.  These proposals conform to the recommendations of the Strategy Group with regard to Blairingone and Powmill and are the preferred option

Note; Wester Balgeddie is in the Loch Leven Catchment Area and development there will require new drainage..

Option 2.  90 houses to be built either at the Monarch Deer Farm in Crook of Devon or at Powmill.  If Option 2 was selected, then Powmill was favoured by the Strategy Group.

Councillor Barnacle concluded by urging everyone to make their views known to the Council about the issues raised by the MIR.

Councillor Miller congratulated Councillor Barnacle on the huge amount of work which he had done on the Report, and for his careful presentation of the issues. He stated that he was worried about the positioning of affordable housing.  He suggested  that improvements will lead to more demand for building.( He noted that the proceeds of sale of the Town Hall will go to common good fund). We should look favourably at applications for business units.

Questions.

John Blyth asked if we opposed the Naemoor Road site did we have an alternative site for building in Crook of Devon.  MB pointed out the sites identified by the Strategy Group as suitable but these have not been favoured by the Council. But anyone was entitled to recommend any of these sites for building.

Alex Stricker – employed by Thomson Homes.  Thomson Homes will revise their proposals for Powmill to make them more compatible with Council and Strategy Group’s ideas.  He felt that 90 houses would bring greater gain in infrastructure for the community.  Thomson are looking to provide employment opportunities as well as housing.

John Stewart. Blairingone needs growth in order to save school and provide facilities.  Has Mr Stricker considered this?

Alex Stricker. Block C on the map had already been agreed so Option 1 (30 more houses in Powmill) would result in approximately 50 new houses in Powmill.

Sandy Morison pointed out that anyone could propose different sites or choose Option 1 or 2 with amendments.

John Fraser (Blairingone). There seems to be only 2 developers at meeting. There was no presumption as to who the developers were to be. Thomson Homes have done the work on the Powmill proposals.

Fred Saunders asked what was the allowance for small sites in Kinross-shire? Councillor Barnacle explained that small sites are less than five houses – no allowance made for them as they are “additional homes”.  FS asked why. MB explained re Section 4/2/11. Historically these houses had not been included in estimates, and the Council felt that this worked as a certain percentage was always reserved for small sites.

Rod Paterson – with regard to the Naemoor site the people of Crook of Devon made it abundantly that this was unsuitable and should be opposed. All new housing in rural Kinross-shire had 5/6 bedrooms. There should be developments of 2/3 bedroom houses to bring young families into area. 

He is in favour of Option 1 and development of Blairingone. He asked about power lines.  MB said he would like to explore burying of power line but this was very expensive.

Marion ?? . She did not understand the issue about boundaries for small settlements.  It applies only to small settlements in Loch Leven Catchment area.  MB does not understand why some settlements have boundaries and some not.

Ramsay Cooper.  All the new development in Kinross and Milnathort will drain into the Loch.  Possibly sewage works have better phosphate stripping plants.

Sandy Morrison pointed out that everyone must respond to the questionnaire – this is what consultation process is about.  Council will be accountable to the public if they ignore their wishes.

Peter McLellan. All these proposals were predicated on population numbers. What happens if the population increase does not materialise. MB said proposals have to be based on population projections. PM said commuters may disappear in the future.

At the moment we have only executive houses – we need mixed housing. What effort is being made to ensure jobs in rural areas? MB said that various agencies were trying to provide jobs in area. The Council’s aim was to get 25% affordable houses.  Should you put affordable houses in areas where there is no public transport? It was necessary to encourage small businesses in countryside and use new technologies.

Fred Saunders. There was no point in putting affordable housing in Blairngone for instance – no one was proposing to put any work opportunities in Blairingone.

Ramsey Cooper.  Affordable housing was not always social housing but houses at the lower end of the market.

Sandy Miller said that the 25% affordable houses do not have to be built on development site.

Fred Saunders .What has happened to the affordable housing money paid by developers? MB said that it is sitting in a large unused fund.

John Fraser.  Unfair to choose between Option 1 and 2.  If Option 2 is chosen then does that mean that Option 1 has had it?

Kevin Borthwick. Developers will also be lobbying Council for their sites – may end up with 90 houses at Crook of Devon, and Powmill and Blairingone etc. He emphasised that it was important that we put our views forward.

Sandy Morrison. When a development affects a community then any gain should be directed to that community or at least part of it.  We should benefit.

John Fraser. Where is the  roundabout going to be at Junction 6. Mike Barnacle.  At Turfhills.

Rod Paterson.  We will get new Forth Bridge in 2016.  Presently transport does not link up.  If we put in social housing we must have joined up transport. Mike Barnacle said that he has badgered transport officer to link up buses – all comes back to privatisation.  No incentive for bus operators to get together to discuss

Anonymous. New development will bring lots of new cars.  What is going to happen to A977.  Mike Barnacle said that there was a £1m budget in Transport Scotland but very low down on their list.

Marion. Residents on borders of Fife and Clackmannan get much better service (snowclearing and transport) than in Perth & Kinross. Mike Barnacle said that P&K don’t look at what is happening in adjoining counties.  Tayplan does try to take into account what happens in other areas.

Sandy Morrison, in concluding, asked all present to take copies of the MIR questions and associated papers that had been made available at the meeting by Councillor Barnacle and encouraged everyone to respond to the Report. He then thanked Councillor Barnacle for his presentation and all his efforts in placing these important issues before the community.

